
Town of Meridian Hills
 Town Council Meeting
May 14th, 2012
 
The meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council was called to order at 7 pm.  The meeting was held in the library of the Early Childhood Learning Center at Park Tudor School
In Attendance:

Walter Freihofer, Councilor
Kristina. Frey, Councilor



Terry O’Brien, Councilor
Michael Russo, Town Marshall



John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer



Sue Beesley, Town Attorney
Jay Vorisek, Town Engineer



Residents & Visitors:
Lucy McCoskey



Malcolm Mallette



Bob Barrows



Joe Gustin



Abbe Hohmann



Jeff Spicer – DPW



Ryan Taylor



Curt White
Residents Forum
After the Pledge of Allegiance, President Walter Freihofer opened the meeting with the Residential Forum and asked attending residents for comments and suggestions.  There were no residents that used the Forum to comment.  
Approval of Minutes 
Council approved as submitted the Council Meeting Minutes for March 12th and Special Meeting Minutes for April 27th. 
Police Report
Town Marshall Michael Russo submitted the Monthly Police Report.   He stated that working with off duty Police Officers, the Decorator Show House seemed to have worked out fine. 
Marshall Russo made the Council aware of a situation that occurred today at 7700 Holliday Drive West.  A mother and child going to St Lukes School were stopped and threaten by an older male who had complained that drivers going to the school were driving to fast in the neighborhood.  Marshall Russo was concerned about the threats made and was going to investigate the incident to identify the person making the threats and address the problem.
Marshall Russo reported complaints about Golf Carts & Mini Bikes being driven in Williams Creek.   He stated that the Police take a tough line on use of these unlicensed .vehicles as unlawful.
Marshall Russo reported that the Town Police Car was beginning to have more repairs and hoped to replace the car by the end of the year.
Councilor Frey asked if speeding problems have occurred around St Lukes, unrelated today’s previously reported incident.
Councilor O’Brien commented on break-in’s in Arden ( 6 in one night) and in the Town at 73rd & Illinois and 73rd & Meridian just last week.
Report of Town Engineer
Town Engineer Jay Vorisek reported  on the April 27th Special Meeting to address the Pennsylvania Street Drainage Project.  Eleven residents were in attendance.   Final Recommendations on the Project are expected after a review of DPW meetings.
President Freihofer thanked Engineer Vorisek, Crossroads Engineers, and DPW for work and consideration to achieve the same goal of improving drainage issues on Pennsylvania.   The difficulty is Utilities are located next to Pennsylvania Street and this has caused difficulty by moving the drainage further from the street.
Discussion followed with the Council, Residents, and members of DPW in attendance.  DPW will take another look at the changes to the Project.  President Freihofer asked DPW if there was a deadline or timeline on the project.   DPW responded that May 30th deadline was for the bid of the Contractors.   Town Engineer Vorisek offered to meet with short notice, it hat would assist in getting the project moving forward.
Resident Joe Gustafson appreciated the recommendations made by Town Engineer Vorisek and CrossRoad Engineers.   He expressed concern over trees effected from the drainage project and had photos showing significant water between his home and neighbors.
President Freihofer talked about limiting right of way to limit impact of construction and stated that the swales were less intrusive than other alternatives.  He expressed a desire to have a Town Special Meeting to keep the project moving forward.   After further discussion acknowledging the tight schedule and with Memorial Day holiday approaching, the goal was to have a meeting on the morning of May 25th.
The parameters of the drainage project are from the creek sough of the First Congregational Church to Penn Ridge Drive.    Issues over pricing and size of piping had yet to be determined.  Town Attorney Sue Beesley asked if the deadline date could be extended.    Curt White, DPW expressed that the calendar would be tight, and that major changes would kick the project into redesign.  
President Freihofer stated that the drainage project was for the good of the Town and that the decisions may override individual resident concerns.  With meetings having presented the concept in November, April, and May the design has been narrowed down.  
Summarizing the timeline, DPW will respond to the requested changes by the beginning of next week.  The Town Council will meet and review on the following Monday with a plan for a Special Meeting at the end of that week for a vote for approval.
Resident Abbe Hohmann asked if the city has access to right of way for the drainage project.  President Freihofer stated that the City currently has preliminary access but not Construction access.   The Construction Right of Way would be a separate agreement once the construction project is approved.   
President Freihofer encouraged the Council to be as helpful as possible to reflect the interests of Residents and the Town.  The goal is to get the drainage problem fixed.  
Resident Kevin ______ asked about the stakes that had been place today.  DPW confirmed that the stakes would be redone upon approval of the project.
Engineer Vorisek commented on the drainage project at 73rd and Penn Ridge Drive that is a part of the same bid contract.   The project is located on the west side of Penn Ridge Drive, not all the way to Pennsylvania Street.  He commented that he doesn’t believe that there is any controversy on this project.  The three residents effected are the Tuckers, Touhys , and Kreigs.  President Freihofer expressed residents sincere thanks to facilitate this project with DPW.
Engineer Vorisek commented on the Resurfacing project for Pennsylvania St.  He commented that he spoke with City Designers on this project.  The current design is for Pennsylvania Street to be 28ft wide, with two 10ft lanes with 4ft shoulders on both sides.   Currently Pennsylvania St varies from a minimum of 18ft with some pull-offs to generally 20ft with pull-offs of 6ft.   The pull-offs were constructed by residents over many years.
Engineer Vorisek said there is some “design finesse” with this paving project as the slope effects drainage.  The paving can slope in or our in some circumstances.  President Freihofer stated that the additional surface area could add to the drainage problems.   He asked if there is any responsibility on the part of the Town to replace the Pull-Offs.   Discussion followed.
Resident Kevin ______ commented that Residents have designed, maintained, and spent considerable money to address drainage issues..   Kevin stated that in his opinion the responsibility for drainage has been inconsistent and would rather have clarity on the responsibility. 
President Freihofer stated that residents should be made aware of the street width changes as residents may have to plan for additional parking.
Resident Abbe Hohmann commented that Driveway permits in the past had not been reviewed and that it impacted drainage problems.   President Freihofer stated that through the efforts of the Council,  the Town now gets over 90% of any variance requests and that this reflects that the City is aware that they should ask for the Town’s review.
Councilor Kristina Frey asked if other areas were being considered for resurfacing.  DPW said the city is looking at the feasibility.   Engineer Vorisek commented on repairs, patches, and replacements and recommended a contract that he will discuss later in the meeting.  President Freihofer stated that meeting will be held for residents to speak up and he mentioned the need for paving on Pennsylvania from Arden to 80th Street.
Engineer Vorisek further updated pending projects for consideration:

-75th Street Bike lanes – No changes

-73rd – 71st Street Resurfacing will still be resurfaced.

- Bike lanes on Pennsylvania and College are being planned and Engineer Vorisek will review the plans and bring information to future meetings

-East Side of College from 71st to 75th Street.  The City is doing a traffic study for the hope of creating a Multi-use Path.   The project potentially involves moving or narrowing the lane back to 71st Street.
Engineer Vorisek referred to the Town’s 2010 Road Analysis & Plan to address roadwork during 2012. Engineer Lance Stahley completed a field study and offered three options for the Town to consider from minimum requirement to luxury to cover all projects.    His list included three projects as critical work for 2012.   The minimum would be an estimated $27,000,  mid range estimated $44,500, and luxury would be and estimated $144,000.
Councilor O’Brien asked a if the City had plans to pave Illinois Street North of Williams Creek.  He stated that the City had agreed to resurface.  He also asked about Holiday Drive at Wellington, and about 64th at Arden.   Engineer Vorisek agreed to follow up with DPW on these locations.  He said he would likely request a quote in early June.
After further discussion the Town Council approved $65,000 for paving repairs in 2012.   Motion was approved by a vote of 3-0.
Town Attorney 
Attorney Sue Beesley stated that she had nothing to report.   She commented that she is working on previously approved changes to the Town Code.   She also reminded the Town Council that Open Door Laws requires  public notification on Special Meetings.   President Freihofer thanked her for attending the Council Meeting.
Report of Clerk Treasurer 
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor submitted the Town Financial Statements for April and May.  He stated the Annual budget process will start at the next Council Meeting..
Council O’Brien questioned if we needed to continue with IACT dues.   Clerk-Treasurer Taylor stated that we pay half dues, because we are small, and don‘t use all of the resources of IACT.   Taylor commented that we had just paid our Half Dues, and considered IACT a good resource for education, at least when he started as a new Clerk-Treasurer.    He commented that we might want to reconsider next year. 
Old Business
President Freihofer brought up the second reading of the Town Ordinance to change the Town  Agenda and to eliminate or change Committees reporting to the Town Council.    After the second reading, the council voted unanimously to accept the ordinance.
 New Business
Councilor O’Brien requested funds to repair traffic signs.   There were 5 signs that were down or vandalized.  Council voted 3-0 to approve funding not to exceed $3,000 for the sign repair or replacement.
Councilor O’Brien requested 6 Decorative Street Lights along 73rd and 71st  Street.  With the City paying 50% of the installation, the Town’s cost would be $4844.24   After further discussion, Council approved the expenditure by a vote of 2-1 with President Freihofer voting against the measure.    President Freihofer asked if the Street Lights were damaged would the Town have to replace at 100% of the cost.   Councilor O’Brien said that he wasn’t sure but assumed the City would replace them.
A resident expressed concern over the street lights being sodium lights.  Councilor O’Brien stated that these decorative lights were a part of the a beautification effort in the Town.
Councilor O’Brien requested additional funding for Street Name Signs on Meridian.   These would be located above Meridian Street.  He stated that these signs are also a part of the Town’s beautification effort.  There are 12 signs left to complete the project and the new signs will meet the federal sign standards mandate for 2014-2015.   Cost for signage is $10,560.   After further discussion, the Council approved the expenditure by a vote of 2-1 with President Freihofer voting against the measure.
Committee Reports
Development Standards Committee  - 
President Freihofer reported on a new house to be built at 6902 North Pennsylvania.  The current house has been torn down.  There is a question on setbacks.  Engineer Vorisek and President Freihofer worked to calculate the proper distance.   City is forwarding the information to the developer.
President Freihofer reported on a tennis court being installed north of 71st Street on Pennsylvania Street.   A question of set back came up.  Engineer Vorisek commented that the lighting for the tennis court project would be permitted by the City.   Councilor Frey expressed concerns.
Resident Abbe Hohmann asked if the two new houses north of 75th on Pennsylvania Street met front set back requirements.  President Freihofer reported that the houses in question met the setback requirements.
75th Anniversary Celebration Committee
Councilor O’Brien reported that the proposed dates for consideration for the 75th Anniversary were August 11th or August 18th.     Preliminary plans are for a 2-3 hour Celebration, perhaps a picnic.   A location has yet to be determined.  More details to come.   Anyone interested in serving on the committee should contact Councilor O’Brien or President Freihofer.
Claims & Vouchers
Council approved claims and vouchers for April for $14,396.35 and May for $ 21,084.96
	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted April 9, 2012
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  4/5/12-  4/18/12 (estimated)
	
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 4/19/12- 5/2/12 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	2362
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	77.41 

	2363
	Speedway  
	
	
	
	
	370.60 

	2364
	IPL 
	
	
	
	
	565.67 

	2365
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 12215)
	
	1,886.40 

	2366
	Bingham, McHale (retainer-April)
	
	
	1,000.00 

	2367
	Stavros Lawn Service
	
	
	
	253.88 

	2368
	Pomp's Tire Service (invoice 153921)
	
	97.50 

	2369
	ERS Wireless Communications (police car)
	
	110.00 

	2370
	Information Services Agency (IMPD access)
	
	34.89 

	2371
	B. McAtee Inc. (traffic control- cleanup effort)
	
	200.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$14,396.35 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	


	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted May 14, 2012
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  5/3/12-  5/16/12 (estimated)
	
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 5/17/12- 5/30/12 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	2372
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	77.41 

	2373
	Speedway  
	
	
	
	
	397.24 

	2374
	IPL 
	
	
	
	
	565.67 

	2375
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 12299)
	
	4,257.50 

	2376
	Bingham, McHale (retainer-May)
	
	
	1,000.00 

	2377
	Stavros Lawn Service
	
	
	
	1,811.37 

	2378
	Pomp's Tire Service (invoice 258822)
	
	75.00 

	2379
	Information Services Agency (IMPD access)
	
	34.89 

	2380
	IACT annual dues
	
	
	
	898.50 

	2381
	Tom Wood Ford (Invoice 299452)
	
	
	904.69 

	2382
	Indy Tire (5221164, 5224869)
	
	
	644.16 

	2383
	Globe Asphalt (Invoice C-120441)
	
	
	375.00 

	2384
	Indianapolis Star (legal advertising)
	
	
	7.53 

	2385
	Postmaster (PO Box fee)
	
	
	136.00 

	2386
	Roundpeg (Invoice 2953)
	
	
	100.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$21,084.96 


The meeting was adjourned at 8:50 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
John Taylor
Clerk Treasurer

